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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, August 10, 2015 at 7:06 p.m. in the District boardroom with these members in attendance: Mr. Richard Mathews, Presiding; Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow (attending by phone), Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre and Mrs. Pam Mikesell who both arrived at 7:26.  Mr. Chuck Hatter, and Mr. Bruce Carr were absent.  Also present were Ms. Karen Kugler, Superintendent; Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager and Board Recording Secretary; Ms. Leah Dalton, Solicitor; Mr. Howie Kessel, Building and Grounds Director; Mr. Gary Crevier, Technology Director; Ms. Peggy Crider, Assistant to the Superintendent for Instructional Support; Ms. Barb Richwine, Elementary Principal; Ms. Patti Weber, Middle School Principal; and Mr. Brian McDowell, High School Principal. 

Minutes Approved

The minutes of the July 27, 2015 board meeting were unanimously approved, with no discussion, on a motion by Mr. Barlow and a second by Mr. Lefeber. 

Presentations/Reports
The Superintendent gave a report on the administrative retreat held from July 27-30 at the District.  Day one activities included an icebreaker, participation in the child abuse webinar and AESOP training.  Ms. Kugler also worked with individuals on evaluations and goals.  Group work involved revising the emergency contact form, transition day form, cyber handbook revision, crisis coverage map, drill coverage, lockdown procedures, and reunification procedures.  Days two thru four included work on differentiated supervision, the comprehensive plan, creating a survey for parents on the school climate, creating flowcharts for chain of command in emergency situations, and protocols for the website and Knox boxes in addition to many other items.  Dr. Leslie Trimmer did training on Webb’s Depth of Knowledge and the administrators planned District in-service days and faculty meetings.  Other discussions and efforts included suicide training, volunteer processing updates, and PSSA and Keystone results. 
Public Comment


Jeannie Hanks questioned the District’s plan regarding the Driver’s Ed program and asked the Superintendent to rethink her new policy on the use of email.  She thanked administrators for their efforts on suicide training and hopes we also do drug training. 

Bob Stanley offered that there are many folks willing to be guest lecturers and that our older students may be very interested in some of the topics. 
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Sara Laird stressed how important it is for our students to know who their teachers are going to be in advance and hopes we can speed up the process for next year.  She is concerned about our retention efforts and wants a procedure put in place to find out why we are losing students.  She also asked the Superintendent to rethink her new email policy.  Ms. Laird also discussed the District plan for a full-time Spanish teacher.  

Committee Reports and Director Comments

Mr. Lefeber began to thank Ms. Richwine for the change in the lunch schedule at the elementary school but Ms. Kugler explained there would be no change.  It was tried in the past and was not an acceptable experience for many of the kindergarteners.  She explained the timing of snacks and lunches as they currently exist and many of the parents in the room were in favor of not making any changes.  Ms. Mikesell also stated that we tried this before only to change it back.  At this time, she also questioned the process whereby students find out who their teacher is for the following year.  
Consent Agenda
Upon the request of Mr. Whitcomb, Items E and R were pulled for further discussion and Mr. Lefeber requested we pull Item A for more discussion.  At this point, Mr. Lefeber began reviewing the High School courses with less than 10 students.  Ms. Kugler explained in each case, Accounting, Spanish, and Biology, to name a few, the logic behind having the class, the timing within the semester and the need to make exceptions to the policy.  Prerequisites and college curriculum were also discussed.  Mr. Whitcomb questioned the plans for teacher replacement and Ms. Kugler explained the staffing transfers that would be occurring, allowable by certifications and room within certain schedules.  She told the Board that the union was aware of her plans, the affected parties were aware and that all policies were followed in the process.  Mr. Whitcomb also questioned the restriction on the use of recent alumni and Ms. Kugler stated that was not her philosophy and she felt it was vital to have students come back and volunteer.  On a motion made by Mr. Lefeber and seconded by Mr. Whitcomb, the Consent Agenda as presented was approved.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Richard Mathews, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre and Mrs. Pam Mikesell casting assenting votes. 
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Administrative

   Actions
A.
Approved teacher assignments, testing and new textbooks for the elementary, middle school and high school for the 2015-2016 school year.
Budget
B.
Approved a Use of Facilities request from the YWCA to use two classrooms in the elementary school for the YWCA Fairfield Clubhouse Programs held before and after school throughout the school year.  They also request to use these classrooms for full days when school is not in session, provided there are administrators or teachers in the building.  The negotiated rate for the 2015-2016 fiscal year is $35.75 per day for each room.  

Background:  This is an annual request from the YWCA and the rate is increased year over year.  In 2014-2015 the room rate was $34.75 per room per day.  
C.
Approved the 2015-2016 bus driver lists from Jacoby Transportation and School Express.
Personnel

D.
Approved the employment of Ms. Linnia C. Tompkins as a full-time Elementary School Art teacher effective August 17, 2015 with salary and benefits per the Collective Bargaining Agreement pending all certification and paperwork is complete.


E.
Accepted the resignation of Ms. Jackie Suchanek, HS Driver’s Education Teacher, effective August 17, 2015.

F.
Approved the employment of Ms. Heather Chenault as an extended term substitute elementary school 1st grade teacher, effective August 17 – October 23, 2015 with no extension of benefits.




Background:  As an extended term substitute teacher, Ms. Heather Chenault will receive $142.50 per day with no extension of benefits.
G.
Approved the employment of Ms. Meeghan White as an extended term substitute elementary school 4th grade teacher, effective September 28 – November 25, 2015 with no extension of benefits.




Background:  As an extended term substitute teacher, Ms. Meeghan White will receive $142.50 per day with no extension of benefits.



H.
Accepted the resignation of Ms. Betsy Showers as the middle school 8th grade extended term substitute Science teacher effective immediately.

August 10, 2015
Page 4159




Background:  Ms. Showers has accepted a long term substitute position at another school district.

I.
Approved the employment of Ms. Nicole Nehf as an extended term substitute middle school 8th grade Science teacher, effective August 17 – November 25, 2015 with no extension of benefits.




Background:  As an extended term substitute teacher, Ms. Nehf will receive $142.50 per day with no extension of benefits.



J.
Accepted the resignation of Ms. Jackie Suchanek, HS Girls’ Soccer Coach, effective immediately and grant permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire a coach for the 2015-2016 school year. 

 
K.
Approved supplemental contracts for the following individuals as coaches / advisors for the 2015-2016 school year with salary per the Collective Bargaining Agreement. 



Ms. Jodi Walters

MS Head Field Hockey Coach


$2,436



Mr. Doug Schneider



HS Assistant Boys’ Soccer Coach

$2,284



Ms. Becky Herring



HS Varsity Volleyball Coach


$3,045

L.
Approved the addition of Ms. Audrey Anderson and Ms. Erin Brown to the Professional Substitute List K-12 for the 2015-2016 school year.

M.
Approved the removal of Ms. Lucia Bard from the Professional Substitute List.

N.
Accepted the resignation of Ms. Tamara Weikert, Elementary Cafeteria Cook, effective immediately.

O.
Granted permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire an elementary food service worker for the 2015-2016 school year.


Background:  This vacancy resulted from the transfer of Ms. Ritter from elementary food service worker to elementary cook. 
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Policies

P.
Approved the revisions to Policy 249, Bullying/Cyberbullying, with attachment, on a second reading of two readings. (FASD #6455)

Q.
Adopted Policy 819, Suicide Awareness, Prevention and Response, with attachment, on a second reading of two readings. 

R.
Approved the revisions to Policy 916, Volunteers, with attachments, on a first reading of two readings with final approval at the second board meeting in August. (FASD #7150)
Background:  The section numbers for the FASD - PSBA policy conversion will be as follows:




Section 000 - Local Board Procedures





Section 100 - Programs





Section 200 - Pupils





Section 300 - Administrative Employees





Section 400 - Professional Employees





Section 500 - Support Employees





Section 600 - Finances





Section 800 - Operations




Section 900 – Community

Other Discussion Items:


(No action to be taken)



Ms. Dean explained that we are transferring one employee into an open cook’s position and, as per Item O on the consent agenda, will be advertising to fill the food service worker position. 



A.
Transfers – 




Ms. Michelle Ritter from Elementary food service worker to Elementary cook effective for the 2015-2016 school year.



B.
Elementary Lunches – 



We currently have 65 students registered for kindergarten in (3) classrooms. Depending on final numbers, Ms. Kugler may need to address the Board regarding staffing.  



C.
Kindergarten Class Sizes –



D.
HS Courses with less than 10 Students – Policy 5130.11
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It was also discussed that there will be a meeting on September 3, 2015 with PSBA to get a status report on the policy updates. 

Adjournment:

        On a motion made by Mr. Barlow, seconded by Ms. Van Metre and unanimously approved by the Board, the meeting adjourned at 8:11 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted:

Mr. Richard Mathews



 
Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager
Board Vice-President



 
Board Recording Secretary
